NORTH  ESSEX  LOCAL  MEDICAL  COMMITTEE

Minutes of a Meeting of 
North Essex Local Medical Committee
held on Thursday 13th July 2023 at 1.30pm

PRESENT:

Dr J Booth    (Vice Chair)
  

 
Drs Ahmed, Ali, Balmer, Bhatti, Dabas, Hooper, Kandasamy, Maskara, Melamed, Mian, Omar, Parekh, Raja, Richardson, and Tiwari, Mrs Pedder and Mr Fuller.
IN ATTENDANCE: 
Nicola Codling
North East Essex Alliance Transformation Lead




James Gleed, Associate Director Primary Care Strategy & Transformation, HWE ICB




Dr Alice Parr, Cancer Lead, North East Essex Alliance




Emily Perry, Primary Care Manager, Strategy & Transformation, HWE ICB




Megan Spencer, Primary Care Coordinator, Strategy & Transformation, HWE ICB
PART ONE
Dr Hodgkinson was unable to attend today and therefore Dr Booth would be chairing the meeting. The Committee was pleased to welcome three sets of speakers to today’s meeting.  Given the very full agenda, a limited amount of time would be given to each agenda item and therefore the Chair asked members to be mindful of these time restraints when asking questions.  Dr Booth welcomed everyone to the meeting, and, having established that there were no matters to be taken in part Two, proceeded with the agenda.  
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence had been received from Drs Casey, Gunatillake and Hodgkinson and Lt Col Tredget.  
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
There were no new declarations of interest.
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 8th June 2023 were confirmed by the Committee and agreed for publication to the website.    
MATTERS ARISING
There were no matters arising that were not included elsewhere on the agenda.
DISCUSSION TOPICS

1. HWE Draft Primary Care Outline Strategy Delivery Plan 2023-26
1.1 The Chair welcomed James Gleed, Emily Perry and Megan Spencer to present the draft Herts and West Essex Primary Care Outline Strategic Delivery Plan for 2023-26.  The key transformation objectives are:-

· Prevention

· The establishment of Integrated Neighbourhood Teams

· Simplifying and enhancing access for acute primary health needs
1.2 The ICB is keen to engage with all stakeholders and James would welcome any further comments outside of the meeting.  He pointed out that this is a live document that will go to the Primary Care Board next week and to the ICB Board towards the end of July for final sign off.  E-mail contact details were provided for the purpose of forwarding on comments. 
1.3 The following questions/comments were raised:-

· Were the conclusions the result of consultation with primary care colleagues?  

James confirmed that there had been good engagement with clinical leads and other system partners.  

· How will the Integrated Neighbourhood Teams align with existing PCNs?  

This had already been raised by some PCN Clinical Directors.  The general view was that the INTs would be based on locality footprints, but it was accepted that there may be some realignment.

· The level and nature of the support for GPs needs to be defined.

The ICB is currently firming up the role of Primary Care Support Managers.

· There is no clarity on additional funding.

· Leadership is rightly seen as a key issue, and it is unclear who actually leads an INT.
· Premises are a major issue if primary care is to thrive and expand. Where is the infrastructure in an ICB to promote primary care premises expansion?

· Moving PCNs to INTs will not be easy and could alienate GP practices who have, at best, only recently accepted networks.
· Will any service have the ability to prescribe/refer/carry out investigations without everything being passed to the GP, and to manage results of the investigations they arrange?  
1.4
James thanked the Committee for the opportunity to present the strategy today and would be happy to receive any further comments directly via e-mail. 
2. General Practice Resilience & Sustainability – North East Essex
2.1
The Chair welcomed Nicola Codling, North East Essex Alliance Transformation Lead and Dr Bhatti, Primary Care Partner, to present the North East Essex General Practice Resilience Programme – developing a support offer for General Practice.  The aim of the programme is to create a local support offer that delivers a variety of tools and resources into General Practice to respond to the challenges faced.  

2.2   
Following Nicola’s presentation, members were invited to comment/raise questions, which are summarised below:-

· All practices will experience different issues, many of which will be external and therefore outside their control.

· Members disliked the use of the word “resilience”.
· The BMA Safer Working practice should be used to determine what is a sustainable level. 
· There was some concern that money would be directed to poorer performing practices, rather than rewarding practices that work hard to ensure success.

· There should be more investment to support GP trainees with developing the skills needed for the widening GP roles and in providing a sense of belonging to help them want to stay in the profession, and for more sessions. 
· GPs take a holistic approach to care, which is difficult to measure in terms of KPIs.
2.3
Nicola’s presentation will be shared with members, along with a link to a short survey where feedback can be given to inform the development of best practice toolkits.
2.4
The Chair thanked Nicola and Dr Bhatti for providing the opportunity for members to comment on the programme.
3. Cancer Pathways in North East Essex
3.1 The Chair welcomed Dr Alice Parr, Cancer Lead, North East Essex, to provide an update on changes to various cancer pathways and innovations that are being trialled.  
· PCN DES on prostate cancer:  Increasing awareness of PSA blood test and promoting risk factors with asymptomatic men.

· Lung Cancer Screening Programme:  A service has begun at Clacton Diagnostic Centre.

· FIT Testing:  Members were aware of the pressures on endoscopy services but felt the requirement for referral should be that a FIT test has been requested, even if the results are not yet available, otherwise there may be unnecessary delays beyond the control of primary care. There must always be a place for a clinical opinion, regardless of the results of screening tests as high-risk patients could have a negative FIT result, and vice versa. It would also be helpful to be able to give a FIT test at the point of referral. 

· “C the Signs”:  This clinical decision support system is an online tool to aid GPs to identify patients at risk of cancer.  It also offers a tracker for 2WW referrals.  Funding is available to roll the system out to all NEE practices, but it is intended that it will initially be trialled in a few practices.  Those that have used it to date have seen an increase in detection rates. 

· Dermoscopic Imaging:  East Suffolk & North Essex Foundation Trust is working with Skin Analytics to provide a skin cancer community assessment service across North East Essex.  Funding is available for this teledermatology service which enables patients to have digital photographs taken and reviewed to establish whether a referral to hospital is required.
4. MSE Letters Incident
4.1 A letter from Anthony McKeever dated 30th June was received, however, things have progressed since agenda papers were prepared.  Dr Balmer and Dr Raja had met with the worst affected practices on 5th July.  An updated MOU had been issued which is more practice centric and it had been confirmed that the Trust will meet practice costs, via the ICB.  Letters will be issued in batches of 300.  The office had been assured by the more open approach from the Trust but will continue to monitor the situation.
5. MSE Trust
5.1 Following discussion at the meeting of the LMC Board on 21st June, a letter was sent to Prof Mike Thorne CBE, Chair, MSE ICB, formally stating that the Essex LMCs have no confidence in the leadership of MSE University Foundation Trust.  The letter, sent jointly by the LMC Chairs, together with a response from Prof Thorne dated 3rd July, were both received.

5.2
The office is in the process of setting up a meeting with the LMC Board, GPs, and the Trust in early September to discuss recent events and to plan for an improved relationship going forward. 

6. Chief Executive’s Report
6.1
Safeguarding Vulnerable Children & Adults
Following lengthy discussions, in August 2022 SNEE ICB finally agreed to remunerate GPs for work attached to safeguarding.  (MSE and HWE ICBS had agreed and set in place arrangements for payment much earlier).  Recently, the LMC had been made aware that SNEE were excluding payments for Section 17 and Section 47 reports from the agreement.  A copy of Mrs Pedder’s e-mail to North East Essex practices dated 10th July advising the current position was received by members.  Mrs Pedder will continue to pursue this matter with the ICB in an effort to bring payment arrangements in line with those offered in the rest of the county.
6.2
BMA Advice to LMCs on Preparatory Activity Relating to Industrial Action 
BMA advice setting out what actions LMCs can lawfully take with regard to preparing for any potential industrial action was received for information. 
6.3
General Practitioners & ESNEFT Principles of Care
Members received the General Practitioners and ESNEFT principles of care which outline the responsibilities of both primary and secondary care colleagues.  The Committee had previously had sight of the draft principles, but the current version includes several revisions.  Members agreed these would be extremely useful and asked if anything similar was in place in MSE and HWE.  The office will contact the ICBs to establish if this policy can be replicated.  
6.4
Access to Medical Records
An e-mail from Dr Mark Coley, BMA, dated 6th July was received.  The e-mail requests that any examples of harm or inadvertent release of information as a result of patients accessing their online record be forwarded to GPC England.  Dr Coley’s e-mail has been shared with practices who have been asked to send any anonymised examples via the LMC office.
6.5
Community Access to Covid-19 Treatments

The final version of the SNEE pathway that came into effect from 27th June 2023 was received along with updated BMA national guidance.
6.6
Cervical Screening – New IT Systems

An e-mail from the East of England Public Health Team dated 7th July regarding the new IT system that will be introduced towards the end of the year was received for information.
6.7
NHS Property Services
Updated BMA guidance was received for information.  This had been issued based on the recent successful legal action supported by the BMA.

6.8
GPC England

A report of the meeting of GPC England held on 15th June was received for information.

6.9
GPDF
An update from the GPDF Chair was received for information.  Current elected directors will stand down prior to the Annual General Meeting on 8th September 2023, nominations for the new Board closed at midday today.

6.10
Conference Evaluation Reports
Reports compiled from evaluation forms received from delegates at the Primary Care Network Conference held on 6th June and the Practice Manager Conference held on 20th June were received for information.  Feedback was extremely positive, and Dr Balmer thanked all involved in running the events.

6.11
Mid & South Essex Training Hub
The GP Educator Summer Newsletter from the MSE Training Hub was received for information.

6.12
LMC Guidance Newsletter
The June newsletter had been shared with practices and is available to download from the LMC website.

Mr Fuller reminded members about the survey being conducted on childhood immunisations and QOF targets, the results of which will inform GPC negotiations. To date, 70 practices had responded with estimated financial losses totalling almost £400,000. 
7. Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held at 1:30pm on Thursday 14th September 2023 via Teams.   Any members who would like to attend in person at the LMC office should e-mail: annette@essexlmc.org.uk 
The Chair wished members a good summer.
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